TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 9th April 2018
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner

Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr David Storey

Cllr Clare Storey 


Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price

CCllr Jenny Purcell

Cllr Beverley Robinson


Cllr David Barritt

Apologies  Chairperson Barry Hodgson, Cllr John Dransfield, Cllr Ruth Crompton, Cllr Margaret Foxley, Cllr Paul White, Cllr Ian Hartley, Cllr Mark Attwood, CCllr David Whipp

Also present: Karen Pugh, Charlotte Waddington
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 5th March 2018 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed by Cllr D Storey  seconded by Cllr C Storey
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
County Councillor’s report 
CCllr Purcell admits that most of her time is taken up by potholes.  She has argued the case with Lancashire County Council on behalf of her constituents and advised that the level of service Pendle Rural is receiving is unacceptable.  She has been chasing for repairs to some of the same issues that were reported a year ago.  She has asked for road and gulleys to be cleared where necessary, especially where they are causing additional issues.  Contractors are travelling long distances to do the repairs, and CCllr Purcell suggested that the Parish Council write to the Leader of Lancashire County Council, Geoff Driver to express its concerns.

Cllr Cockburn-Price asked whether any repairs had been carried out on Coal Pit Lane.  Cllr Reyner advised that there had been, but they were poor quality and are already breaking down.  Some of the repairs on Colne Road have also started to break down, and some of these have been sealed and some not.  The pothole at the junction of Winewall Lane and Cotton Tree Lane is getting worse and has been reported numerous times.  It was suggested that we offer to fill the potholes locally and ask for recompense from Lancashire County Council.  Adele will add this to the letter that she is sending to Cllr Geoff Driver.

Cllr Cockburn-Price has been trying to get the ‘historic highway’ that runs through Wycoller to Parson Lee Farm looked at and repaired to an appropriate standard, but is struggling to get a site visit arranged with officers from Lancashire County Council.  Cllr Cockburn-Price will continue to chase this.
Police report

PC Keates was unable to attend the meeting.
Residents Issues
Allan and Gillian Greenwood attended the meeting regarding work that has been carried out on the Pack Horse Track in Wycoller.  They use this Occupation Road to tend to their livestock and have done for a number of years.  There are concerns now over access for them as it has been narrowed, and in places, they have to travel on the very edge of high drops due to the limited access.  Some of the areas appear to have been altered and are very muddy; therefore ramblers are still walking on the grass instead of the track.  Richard Bannister is the land owner and has an agreement with Natural England that he is unable to alter any archaeological features on the land.  Adele to write to Cllr Geoff Driver with the concerns of the Parish Council and the tenants of the land and ask what the best course of action is, and if no satisfactory response is received, the Parish Council will consider pursuing legal proceedings.

Emma Jane MacDonald attended the meeting with a suggestion regarding the junction of Colne Road with Church Street.  As we are aware, people tend to cut the corner across Colne Road from Church Street to access Burnley Road.  Vry few vehicles stop at the junction fo Colne Road when accessing Church Street.  She suggested extending the footpath further into the junction to make it a T-junction.  Therefore people would have to stop before pulling out from Colne Road.  It would also deter people from cutting the corner coming off Church Street.  The benefits of this would be that drivers would be able to see whether there is anyone 
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crossing the road to and from the new nursery, increasing safety for pedestrians.  Adele to write to Peter Atkinson with the drawings supplied and see if this is a possibility.

Charlotte Waddington attended the meeting regarding fires at the allotments.  There appear to be a couple of tenants who are constantly having fires whilst people’s windows are open or washing out.  Adele to write to the offenders and it was suggested that a specific day and time restriction could be made so everyone knows when they would be allowed to burn debris from their allotment.  The situation will be monitored, and further action will be taken if necessary.
Karen Pugh attended the meeting to ask what happened to the rent money she paid for her garage plot.  Cllr Reyner advised that all income received goes into the Parish Council coffers to be spent on projects and repairs that cover the whole Parish.  Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that the Council has been asked to take on more responsibility that ever before; looking after countryside footpaths, bus shelters and benches.  Pendle Council are looking at transferring Ball Grove to the Parish Council as they receive less and less money from the Government to carry out their duties.  Karen queried the maximum size of a garage allowed.  She is under the impression that it is 18’ x 11’.  When she wanted a new garage, she asked whether she could set it back another foot and was advised that she couldn’t.  Adele explained that the garage land and allotment land are 2 separate parcels of land and cannot encroach onto each other.  There is an access area to the rear of some of the garage which must be kept clear in order for tenants to maintain their garages.  Karen also advised that there is some debris between garages.  Cllr Robinson advised that jobs are done in rotation, and when this item comes up, there will be an inspection of the area and action will be taken on those garages requiring attention and where any debris needs to be removed.  Karen asked about allotment plot 37 as not very much work has been carried out on this plot in some time.  The Councillors are aware of the lack of action and have been in contact with the tenant already and are in continued correspondence with him.  Karen asked whether the garage that the Parish Council owned was within the size requirement, and it was confirmed that, as the terms and conditions state, the garage was purchased to fill the plot.  We have had complaints that people are using between garages as a short-cut, so they can no longer do this.  She also asked why the garage didn’t have a vehicle in it.  Cllr D Storey advised that a mowing machine would be taking residence in the garage in due course.  Karen also asked whether the Parish Council was a business as it states in the conditions that no businesses can be run from the garages.  Adele explained that the Parish Council are the lowest tier of local government; therefore as we do not make a profit, we cannot be classes as a business.
Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that the Beer Festival wouldn’t be happening in April at the Community Centre as planned, but at the Recreation Ground in September.  This is because a few people have complained about noise in the vicinity of the venues.
Cllr Cockburn-Price asked whether the Parish Council had received a response from the Police and Crime Commissioner regarding the vacant position.  Adele advised that nothing has received yet so will write again as there have been a number of property break-ins and thefts of vehicles very recently.
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Cllr Robinson advised that she hasn’t heard anything from Barnfield Construction with regards to the sponsored bench at the Millennium Garden.  Adele has chased this, but it was suggested that the Parish Council purchase the bench, then invoice Barnfield.  There are plans to include a small plaque on the bench, so this would be included in the invoice. 

The Trawden in Bloom team have stripped the grass from the area to the side of the steps at Gladstone Terrace ready for the wildflower seeds, but it seems that vehicles are going over the corner of the land.  Cllr Robinson to see if Cllr Hodgson can put a large stone on the corner to stop this from happening.  Adele to contact Pendle Borough Council and ensure that this area is removed from the mowing schedule until further notice.

Cllr Robinson advised that the footpath near to the planters at Harambee Surgery garden has now been completed.  She thanked Cllr Hodgson for doing the work, and Jewsons for supplying the materials.  Cllr Robinson has arranged for a photo to be taken and will write an article to go in the paper.
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Colne and District Committee meeting

The planning application for Cowfield Farm has been temporarily withdrawn as there is a query over some ownership documents supplied.  Cllr Cockburn-Price has copied in her colleagues so they are aware of the facts for when this comes back to Committee.

There is collapsed wall at Rosley Street, Winewall with on-going attempts to get the owner to restore it.  The owner claims that this wall has now been restored.  A planning officer was due to do a site visit on 19th March.

Building Control is monitoring the stability of the land at Scar Top Mill, Church Street.  This is being dealt with mainly by insurance companies.

Neighbourhood Plan
The 6 weeks consultation by Pendle Borough Council is now complete.  15 comments were received with an objection from the Environment Agency in relation to 2 sites allocated.  Black Carr Mill, and Rear of Black Carr Mill.  It is unclear from the representation as to whether the EA has seen the work commissioned by Flood Risk Consultancy Limited – this has been drawn this to the EA’s attention and are awaiting a response.  Examination should start soon, but the Steering Group are waiting for confirmation of any dates.
Following the last parish Council meeting, Pendle were asked to confirm that they are prepared to hold a local list of heritage assets.  This confirmation was received provided local communities do the leg work and submit assets to Pendle for approval.  Trawden are the first parish to do this, and in order to do a trial, three assets (Inghamite Chapel, Tram Tracks and the Victorian Pissoir) were documented.  A couple of amendments were received from Tony Greaves and Adele Waddington on the initial draft, and once altered; these were submitted to Pendle Council for approval.

Katie John has stepped down from Chairing the Local List working group and any offers of help would be appreciated.  Cllr Robinson has spoken to Gillian Greenwood who is interested, and Adele suggested inviting her to the next meeting.  Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that Colne will be doing their unofficial consultation from 5th May to 30th June 2018.

Allotments/Garages
Cllr D Storey would like to do a survey of all garages as the invoices have just been sent out.  Adele Waddington to supply a list and map to work from.

Some of the allotment tenants would like to help out another tenant who has not been very well recently.  His plot is a mess, but he desperately wants to keep it on for when he recuperates.  Thank you for Cllr’s D & C Storey for arranging and offering to do this.
Adele to write to the 2 offending tenants about fires on allotments.

Cllr Robinson handed over 2 small shields which could be used in the allotment awards.  Adele to keep hold of them.

Allotment and Garage rents have started to come in, with just one or two people who have decided to give up their allotment plots.  Adele is working hard to get replacement tenants as soon as possible.

An email has been received regarding plot 20 and the lack of useable growing land.  Cllr D Storey to look at and report back.

Cllr D Storey advised that he has been given an allotment shed.  He will put this in the communal area.
Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

Cllr Dransfield and Adele attended the Pendle Parks Forum meeting at Pendle Borough Council recently.  Pendle Council are ultimately looking to transfer parks to Parish Councils, and are currently looking for a 50% contribution towards maintenance costs of Parks.  Barnoldswick are taking ownership of their 3 parks from April 2018, and Barrowford are taking the park and Heritage Centre from April 2018.  In the financial year 2019/20 PBC are intending to ask for a further 25% of maintenance costs from T&PC’s, but this has not yet been finalised.  It needs to be confirmed whether the nature reserve at Ball Grove would be included in the transfer.  If so, how would this be split as the majority of the Park is in Trawden Parish, and the rest is Colne and Laneshaw Bridge.  PBC will continue to run down the amount of maintenance on Parks if they are not transferred.  Any play areas included within the boundary of the park would be included in the transfer.

Currently, where a park has a sport pitch, PBC will continue to take the bookings.  Grants would be available for Capital programmes, but not maintenance.

The Mayoress suggested that, as there was a lot of concern regarding diminishing support to ‘Friends’ groups, 
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PBC should continue to contribute 50% of the costs so that there would be support available from the specialists employed by PBC.  Philip Mousdale will take this back to the Executive meeting.  Next meeting is in October.  Cllr Cockburn-Price suggested contacting the new Borough Councillor candidates to see what they would like to see happen with Ball Grove and the Rec.
Cllr Robinson advised that she has received comments that the patrolling and collecting of dog fouling on the Rec is not working.  There is currently a lot of fouling on the field.  The Friends of Trawden Recreation Ground were supposed to attend this meeting with their proposals and business plan but nobody attended.  Adele to chase.
Gladstone Terrace
The wall at the front of Gladstone Terrace is, in places in a bad state of repair.  In some places, parts of the wall have been taken down to create accesses for people who used to park on the road.  The properties now have parking to the rear, so very rarely park on the road.  Cllr Cockburn-Price to report to Pendle Council to see if they can help.

Parish Matters
On Saturday 21st April, Cllr Hodgson would like volunteers to help with concreting at the side of the tram tracks.  Some work has already been done, but this is the last part requiring attention.  It has already been cleared, and Cllr D & C Storey and Cllr Barritt will attend to help at 10am.

Cllr Robinson advised that a kerb stone has been broken outside the Parish Hall.  Adele to report.

Cllr Robinson advised that there is still a sign on Colne Road from the roadworks.

Adele received a complaint from a parent collecting their children from school of a delivery vehicle unloading over a footpath into the premises of the old Parish Hall.  Photos were taken and these will be sent to Cllr Cockburn-Price.  The concern was that there was no banks man, no stabilisers, the vehicle was parked on a bend on a junction with no warning signs, and unloading over a footpath when parents were bringing children home from school.
Planning Applications

APPLICATION: 18/0143/FUL 

PROPOSAL:
Full:  Creation of stone and timber access tracks including passing 

places and a turning circle. AT: Land To The South Of Watersheddles Reservoir Lancashire Moor Road Trawden

FOR: Walshaw Moor Estate Ltd

APPLICATION: 18/0156/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of single storey extension to side (South) and rear.AT: 28 Lachman Road Trawden Colne FOR: Mrs Fiona Murgatroyd

The Parish Councillors have no objection to the proposals. It appears to be in-keeping with the property and surrounding area.
APPLICATION: 18/0154/VAR 

PROPOSAL: Full: Variation of Condition: Vary conditions 2 & 5 (Plans and Boundaries) of Planning Permission 13/15/0491P. AT: Far Wanless Farm Barn Hollin Hall Trawden FOR: IQS Ltd

The Parish Councillors have no objection to the removal of the conditions, and the amended plans appear to be in-keeping with the property and surrounding area.

APPLICATION: 18/0155/LBC 

PROPOSAL: Listed Building consent: Conversion of an agricultural barn into two dwelling houses. AT: Far Wanless Farm Barn Hollin Hall Trawden FOR: IQS Ltd

The Parish Councillors have no objection to the removal of the conditions, and the amended plans appear to be in-keeping with the property and surrounding area.

Advice received that the demolition of the detached store and erection of garden room with balcony at 37 Lane Top, Winewall has been approved with conditions.

Advice received that the erection of a 3 bay stable block with hay and machinery storage at 5 Park Cottages has been approved with conditions

Advice received that the demolition of sheds and erection of replacement storage shed at Prospect Barn has been approved with conditions
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Correspondence
Bank statement received

Advice received that Pendle Borough Council will arrange for the repair of the wall on the Recreation Ground as reported at the last meeting

Email received from Les Cromey that the saga with the barrier at Ball Grove has started again.

Copy of email received from Jerry Stanford backing up our letter sent to the Police and Crime Commissioner in a bid to get the Policing role filled.

Copy of email received from Cllr Cockburn-Price regarding the road through Wycoller to Parson Lee Farm

Confirmation received that the entry form and fee has been received by the NWIB team.  Judging to take place in July and August

Consultation letter received regarding the Community Governance Review.

Notification of the meeting of the Accounts and Audit Committee which is taking place on Monday 20th March 2018.

Reminder that the Talking Society and the Talking Lounge will begin on 20th March as part of the Good Neighbours Project run by Pendle Borough Council
Advice received that the Fairtrade Gold Photo Exhibition will be on display at Barrowford Library – 12 – 17 March, Colne Library - 19 – 24 March and Barnoldswick Library - 26 - 29 March 

Confirmation received that the information has been received for the completion of the Groundwork Grant for the Neighbourhood Plan.

Consultation from Lancashire County Council regarding the NoWcard scheme increase proposal, changing the pre 9.30am cost from 50p to £1 for travellers holding the card.

Letter received regarding the Northern Forest.  Are the Councillors in support of the proposals by Pendle Borough Council?  Adele to respond to advise the Councillors support this.
Notification that the Talking Society group will meet in the Community Centre on 3rd May.  This is in conjunction with the Building bridges Pendle Group. – now postponed

Finance
Bank transfer of £258.57 approved for payment to S Hounslow for Lengthsman Hours
Bank transfer of £110.00 approved for payment to Leo Brightley for cleaning bus shelters
Additional hours for Clerk approved £140. 67
Meeting closed 9.5pm – next meeting TUESDAY 8th May 2018 
Meeting dates 2018: 11th June, 2nd July, 3rd September, 1st October, 5th November, 3rd December.
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